The Kennet & Avon pilot Waterways Partnership Board

Confirmed minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 24th November at 2:30 at the Devizes Wharf Canal Centre

1. Welcome and apologies 


Attendance: Bill Fisher (K&A Trade Association), David Inight (KACT), Mark Minkley (BaNES), Mike Rodd  (KACT)(Acting Chair), Andrew Rowles (West Berks), Fleur de Rhe-Philipe (Wiltshire Council), Richard Smith (Bristol Harbour), Mark Stephens (BW), Warren Swaine (Reading Borough Council), James Young (JY)

In Attendance: Julie Sharman (BW), Rebecca Wells (KACT)

Apologies: Paul Hendry (West Berks Council), David Lawrence (BaNES), Ken Oliver (Wiltshire Council), 



2. Introduction


MGR welcoming all members and observers to the meeting.

He noted that from the speeches made by both the Waterways Minister and the BW CEO at the recent AINA (Association of Inland Navigation Authorities) meeting in London, that there was much pressure on the timetable for BW to become a Charity. He also added that this would have huge consequences for the Canal Trust, which also would have to change extensively. He was extremely pleased by the way, at a local level, the Trust and BW are working together well on many projects and this is would prove vital for the future.



3. Minutes of the last meeting


MGR noted that BW had had a FOI request for these minutes to be made public. He reported the he had spoken to a KACT legal advisor and he confirmed that until the minutes have been confirmed, they cannot be released. However, once accepted, MGR said he could not see any reason why the minutes should not be made public, say via the BW website. 

This was agreed.

Action: JY



4.Matters arising 


None

5. Appointment of a Chair


MGR reported that the Trust President, Michael Ancram, has been approached but due to family commitments is not able to accept. 

FDRP suggested that that in these circumstances it would be sensible for MGR to continue as the Chair. JS also noted that as MGR understands the aims of the pilot Board, and has good knowledge of its activities, this would make sense. 

Proposal: MGR continues as the Chair.

Proposed: FDRP 

Seconded: BF 

Agreed nem con



6. Update on New Waterways Charity 


JY reported on presentations made by the Minister and the BW CEO at the recent AINA Conference, which had also been attended by MS and MGR, who had also given a presentation on the progress of this Partnership Board. 

JY reported that it is planned that BW will become a charity by 2012 (presently being called the “New Waterways Charity” – “NWC”). To allow this transfer to happen there will be an enabling Act, covering all quangoes and similar bodies, passed in circa April 2011. He noted how tight this timetable would be. It was intended that there would be a public consultation held on the proposed changes, starting in a few weeks, and it was vital that all interested parties be made aware of the urgency of this.

Action: All

Interim Trustees will be appointed soon, consisting of 3 of the present BW Board members (non-executives) and 4 other appointed by government. This Interim Trustee Board would be responsible for setting up the new charity so that it is fully operational by mid 2012. It was planned that the NWC will have a contract to maintain the inland waterways (i.e. as per its present brief and scope) with government for 10/15 years.

FDRP stated that if the Chair and the Trustees are simply government appointees there will be an outcry and this should be done in a democratic and transparent way. She also noted that the Chairs of the Local Partnership Boards would also have to be appointed in a democratic way. 

MGR drew attention to the proposed structure of the NWC in which there would be a broad Council, on which the Local Partnership Boards would have a seat, together with a range of other interested parties, including boaters and boating organisations. This Council would be advisory but would have the prime responsibility to appoint the Trustees, and dismiss them, if necessary.  

Both MGR and JY pointed out that there were many issues still to be resolved and as the MGR/MS presentation to the AINA Conference had spelt out, there were many questions that need to be addressed, including the relationship between NWC and all the existing local societies, trusts, associations, etc. There were many potential conflicts in fundraising, volunteering, objectives, identity, etc. 

JS added that she had spoken to IWA and they are also considering the implications of the creation of a New Waterway Charity and how we work together. She noted that there are a lot of critical changes ahead.

JY stated that at the moment our  Board does not cover the Bridgwater and Taunton canal but at some point we will need to expand to cover this as well, as it was important that this pilot exercise looks at how more than one waterway can be handled by a single Partnership Board.

DI raised the question that as more canals are restored, like the Wilts and Berks, will the NWC be expected to look after them? Should (would) they not (have to) come with some money to maintain them?

. 

MS noted that it will need to be agreed how BW will work with different Trusts, and that relationships need to be developed and this will be done through time. He added that there are lots of models that will need to be explored. As we work together, we might have two options but maybe we need to discover a third.

MGR noted that the question as to whether the EA’s navigational responsibilities should be included in those of the NWC was still under intense debate. IWA had always favoured this, but there were many deep issues at stake.

 

7. Development of a strategic waterways plan

a. Overview of process

b. Identification of key issues

c. Introduction to BWs proposed Business Plan


MGR noted that fundamental to the work of this Board was the development of a strategic management plan for our waterway. Against this, all subsequent planning can be based. He noted that the original HLF Conservation Plan, and its supporting reports, detailed much of this anyway and formed an excellent starting point for our work. (He noted that in 1998, for example, one of the associated reports spelt out how the waterway should be managed, and how the role of the various partners would change if BW became a charity!)

JS reported that she had had discussions with Heather Clark who looks after BW planning processes. It was agreed to invite her to the next meeting. She will then be able to help see what our aims and visions are, and also be able to assist in carrying out the planned consultative workshops. 

BF asked if the canal was granted Cruiseway status would this make a difference to money we get. 

MGR answered that there would be no effective increase as it is presently maintained as a canal with Cruiseway status, with the Riparian Councils presently making up the difference in funding..

MS reported that the Cruiseway status consultation is now over. There were a few objections but these are being worked through. This matter is now with the Minister and waiting to be pushed through. 

DI asked if it would help if the Partnership Board and the Trust wrote additional letters of support. MGR agreed to enquire as to the present situation.

Action: MGR

MGR suggested that the underlying basis to the development of the strategic management plan is an agreement on the key issues facing the waterway. 

An extensive discussion followed and the following points were made:

FDRP: Moorings are a major issue as there is congestion on the canal in certain areas and, from the various Council’s points-of-view this is causing political problems. MGR added that he felt that the present consultation exercise seems to be going nowhere and he was very concerned that it is damaging not only BW’s reputation but also other organisations that have close links with the canal, like the Trust. 

DI: There appears to be a growth in the number of hire boats, and at times Bradford-on-Avon lock becomes a serious bottleneck. MS responded by saying that the hire fleets let many of their boats out on the same day and this may need to be looked into. 

DI: The towpath in places is in a poor condition and often, nonexistent. MM added that in Bath the towpath is often also a problem, when, for example, there are a lot of fishermen, and there is nowhere to walk or cycle. 

MS: Much of the towpath has a hard surface and this somewhat unusual, as many towpaths are kept in the condition as it would have been years ago and this also creates a good habitat source. MGR noted that indeed this is spelt out in the HLF Conservation Plan.

All: It was agreed that the vegetation management needs to be given urgent attention. 

MGR: The Trust receives constant feedback (see the latest Butty, for example) that the infrastructure of the canal is in many places in a poor condition, for example, lock gates, their paddles, and swing bridges. 

WS: In some areas there is a problem with rubbish not been cleared. 

BF: Car parking is a problem, typically where there are a significant number of liveaboard boaters.

RS: There are several issues which need addressing:

· Over the years BW has had a high staff turnover.

· BW is driving its very complex new organisations through and this really needs to be thought through carefully by all involved parties. 

· The K&A Canal Trust will need to become, once again, a dynamic organisation able to deliver in the changed circumstances. 

· However, for all involved in the planned changes, including both BW and the Trust, expectations should not be raised and we should only set the standards of what we know is achievable. 

It was agreed that the key issues would be summarised by JY in a report to be attached to these minutes.

Action: JY

MS tabled, as background, his 2010 financial breakdown (see attached) and pointed out that BW  has a now well-established way of estimating the cost of maintaining a canal, based on the length, how many locks and swing bridges, back pumping systems, etc and what the state of the canal is in. He showed how this is applied to the K&A and what the breakdown is between his various cost centres. Of great importance is that, even though the formulae used give an indication of what funding is actually required, over the past year the actual amount received was only ~60% of what is needed. 

He noted that the situation would only get worse due to the cuts that have been imposed on DEFRA in the recent Spending Review. (A ~30% reduction over 4 years.)  



8.  Composition of the Board


MGR noted that we will need to start to look at who will be included on the Board. There had been a clear lead at the AINA conference that the Boards should represent a broad range of stakeholders involved, and no one grouping should be dominant. He emphasised also that the model will need to be transferable to areas where there might be a completely different user profile. 

JY added that at the next meeting this will be the main item on the agenda. It was noted that the ideal number of members would be 10-12.

BF asked what happens to all the information that is gathered at these board meetings. 

JY stated that it was the duty of those around the table to feed back to the organisations they represented.



9. Stakeholder workshops


JY reported that these will take place early next years and 

Heather Clarke will be invited to help with these.



10. Update on moorings strategy


This will be reported on at the next meeting. 



11.AOB


MGR noted that he and MS had been invited to give a joint presentation on the Board’s work and concerns at the forthcoming BW Annual meeting.

12 Future meeting dates 


Wednesday 9th Feb 2011

